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Education Policy and the Politics of Education 
 

TBC  (Course Organiser) 
 

 
Credit Rating 20 credits, SCQF 11 
 
 
 

Course Description 
This course explores issues in the politics of education and education policy, drawing 
on concepts from the social sciences such as the state, globalisation, neo-liberalism, 
discourse, policy cycle, convergence, policy learning and policy borrowing. It will do 
so by focusing on two areas of policy, the school curriculum and higher education. 
Education policy is seen as dynamic, changeable and global in its concerns, form 
and presentation. The course thus starts by studying policy at the national (or sub-
national) level – examining recent developments in Scotland – and moves on to 
embrace UK, European and global levels in turn. At each of these levels it is 
concerned both with the content of policy and with the way in which policy is made.  
Finally, it reflects upon the influence on policy-making of different bodies and 
stakeholders.  
 
The course takes a particular interest in how policies are diffused or transferred 
between countries and in policy learning from other countries. It examines the effects 
of globalisation upon the politics of education and education policy making. It locates 
debates in these areas within Scotland and the UK, Europe, the Arab Gulf States, 
Asia, and Central America. It provides an analytical framework to examine the 
influence of global and international organisations.  
 
Through examination of specific policy documentation, and visits to policy making 
communities, students will be able to comprehend the reality of policy analysis as 
well as understand the relevance of more theoretical and substantive discourses.  
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Course Learning Outcomes 
On completion of this course, the student will be able to:  
 

  an understanding of the policy literature within the social sciences and its 
application to education policy 

  a knowledge of the major contemporary issues in educational policy, including 
the effects and impact of globalization, the OECD and EU 

  an understanding of how to do policy analysis in education 

  a knowledge of contemporary education politics and relevant concepts from 
political science 

  demonstrating an awareness of the theoretical, methodological and ethical 
issues involved in doing educational policy analysis and analysis of the politics 
of education 

 
 

 
Teaching 
10 x 2.5 hour seminars = 25 hours 
 
Each session will involve some formal presentation of the issues in the form of 
seminar, guided reading or structured questions. This will be followed by seminar 
discussion.  
 
Each week, students will be expected to read at least one of the suggested reading 
materials. Seminar discussion will be based on questions emerged from teaching, 
and essential readings. 
 
Students will also be provided with an opportunity to conduct a policy research in 
group.  
 
 
 

Assessment 
One written essay of 4,000 words, which relates to one of the topics discussed during 
class. 
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Content 
 

Week  Session Theme or topic 

1.  Concepts and theories on EPPE 

2.  Globalisation and Education Policy 

3.  Curriculum Policy in Scotland and the UK 

4.  Education Policy – Is there a European perspective on Education Policy 

5.  Education Policy in Europe 

6.  Asia and Education Policy 

7.  Central America and Education Policy  

8.  Middle East and Education Policies 

9.  Reading Policy and Policy Research (1)  

10.  Reading Policy and Policy Research (2) 

 
 
 
Week 1 

Concepts and theories on EPPE 
This seminar will focus on discussing a few fundamental questions embedded in this 
course: ‘what is policy’, ‘what is education’, and ‘what is education policy’. Education 
is deeply implicated in the politics of knowledge production. ‘Knowledge’ does not 
exist in any ‘political vacuum area’, while it is socially constructed in discursive 
practices, which maintain constant and highly organised power relations (Foucault, 
2001). Drawing upon relevant concepts and theories, we will explore the complex 
relationship between ‘education’, ‘knowledge’ and power’.   

 
We will then explore debates on concepts relating to policy, (such as policy process, 
stakeholders, policy text and policy discourse). We will discuss the feature of 
education policy and actors involved in its process.  
 
 

Essential Readings 
Apple, M (2013) Knowledge, Power, and Education: The Selected Works of Michael 
W. Apple, New York: Routledge (Chapter 11: The Politics of an Official Knowledge: 
Does a National Curriculum Make Sense?)  

http://web.stanford.edu/class/educ232b/Apple.pdf   
Taylor, S., Rizvi, F., Lingard, B.,& Henry, M. (1997) Education Policy and the politics 
of change. London: Routledge 
Additional Readings 
Apple, M. (2004) Ideology and Curriculum, New York: Routledge Falmer 

http://web.stanford.edu/class/educ232b/apple.pdf
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Apple, M. (2011) Democratic education in neoliberal and neoconservative times, 
International Studies in Sociology of Education, Mar 2011, Vol.21, Issue1, p21-31 

Ball, S. (1993) What is policy? Texts, trajectories, and toolboxes. Discourse, 
13,(2),10-17 

Ball. S. (1997) Policy Sociology and Critical Research: A Research Review of Recent 
Education Policy and Policy Research, British Educational Research Journal, 23(3), 
257-274  

Ball, S. (2006) Education Policy and Social Class: the selected works of Stephen 
J.Ball. London: Routledge 

Ball, S. (2007) Reading Michael Apple- the sociological imagination at work, Theory 
and Research in Education 5(2): 153-159 

Griffith, J., Vidovich, L., and Chapman, A. (2009) Policy ‘partnerships’? Power 
dynamics in curriculum reform, Journal of Educational Administration and History, 41, 
(2),193-208  
 
 
Week 2 

Globalisation and Education Policy 
Since the mid-1980s there has been an explosion of interest in the idea of 
globalisation, which has become evident in every aspects of social life, such as the 
economy, politics, culture and, particularly, education. Through this period there has 
been an unprecedented rise in prominence and influence of a range of multilateral 
and supranational organisations, especially those tied into the system of global 
government. There is now a thickening web of multilateral agreements, global and 
regional institutions and regimes as well as trans-governmental policy networks and 
summits that characterize the global economy and polity. A new sense of belonging 
is created through the establishment of new global orders and rules, with the use of 
‘development’ language, rhetoric and discourse.  
 
In this seminar we will focus upon the ways in which education is implicated in these 
transformations. It will be seen as having an important role to play in socio-political 
processes, with investment in people, skills and knowledge becoming essential for 
countries wishing to participate in the global economy. It will also introduce a series 
of concepts which will be discussed through the following weeks in the course: policy 
borrowing, lending, learning, buying, senders and receivers.  
 
 
Essential Readings 

Donn, G  & Al Manthri, Y. (2010) Globalisation, Higher Education and the Arab Gulf 
States, Oxford: Symposium Books (Chapter 1: Globalisation and its Influence upon 
Higher Education in the Arab Gulf States)  

Ozga, J. and Jones, R. (2006) Travelling and Embedded Policy: The Case of 
Knowledge Transfer, Journal of Education Policy, 21,1,1-17 

Ozga, J and Lingard, B (2007) ‘The Emergence of a global education Policy Field’ in 
Lingard B and Ozga J (eds) The Routledge Reader in Education Policy and Politics 
London: Routledge 
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Additional Readings 

Ali, S. (2009) Governing Education Policy in a Globalising World – The Sphere of 
Authority of the Pakistani State unpublished PhD, Edinburgh University 

Altbach, P.G. (2008) ‘Globalization and Forces of Change in Higher Education’, 
International Higher Education, 50: Winter 

Ball, S. (2009) Privatising education, privatising education policy, privatising 
educational research: network governance and the “competition state”, Journal of 
Education Policy, 24, 1, 83-99 

CROSSLEY, M. and WATSON, K. (2009) Comparative and international education: 
policy transfer, context sensitivity and professional development, Oxford Review of 
Education, 35, 3, 633-649 

Dahlman, C, Routti, J. & Yla-Anttila, P. (2006) Finland as a Knowledge Economy 
Elements of Success and Lessons Learned Washington DC: World Bank 

Dale, R., (2005) ‘Globalisation, Knowledge Economy and Comparative Education’, 
Comparative Education 41(2) 117-149 

Dale, R. (1999) Specifying globalisation effects on national policy: a focus on the 
mechanisms. Journal of Education Policy, 14,1,1-17 

Lingard, B. and Rawolle, Shaun. (2011) New scalar politics: implications for 
education policy, Comparative Education, Vol 47, issue 4, p489-502 

Lyn, T. (2014) Comparative performance measures, globalising strategies and 
literacy policy in Scotland, Globalisation, Societies & Education, Mar 2014, Vol12, 
Issue1,pp127-142 

Moutsios, S. (2009) ‘International organisations and transnational educational policy’ 
in Compare,39(4) 469-481 

PERRY, L. and TOR, G. (2009) Understanding educational transfer: theoretical 
perspectives and conceptual frameworks. Prospects, 38, 509-526 

Robertson, S., Novelli, M., Dale, R., Tikly, L., Dachi H. and Alphonce N. (2009) 
‘Globalisation, Education and Development: Ideas, Actors and Dynamics’, DFID, 

London 

Sen, A. (2002b) ‘How to judge globalism’ , The American Prospect 13(1) 28-36 

Vulliamy, G. (2004) The impact of globalisation on qualitative research in 
comparative and international education, Compare 34 (3):261-284. 
 

 

Week 3 

Curriculum Policy in Scotland and the UK 

Policies and policy-making need to be studied in context. From this week, we will 
start to bring our discussion of education policy into various contexts. This week, we 
take start will Scotland and the UK to explore the developments in education policy 
(you are encouraged to compare this with your own country as another ‘case’).  
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This seminar will introduce the education system and education policy in Scotland 
with a focus on primary and secondary education. We will examine the development 
of policies for the school curriculum, one of the two policy areas examined in more 
detail in the course. 
 
 
Essential Readings 
Humes, W. (2013) The origins and development of Curriculum for Excellence: 
discourse, politics and control, Chapter 2 in Priestley, M. and Biesta, G. (eds) 
Reinventing the Curriculum: New trends in curriculum policy and practice, London, 
Bloomsbury (available from library as e-book)  

http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/thecurriculum/whatiscurriculumforexcellence/ 

(Official web site of Curriculum for Excellence. Browse this first if you are not familiar 
with the reform.) 

Raffe, D.(2000)  Investigating the Education Systems of the United Kingdom In 
Philips, D. (eds) The Education Systems of the United Kingdom, Oxford: Symposium 
Books  
 
 
Additional Readings 

ANDERSON, R. (1995) Education and the Scottish People, 1750-1918, Oxford, 
Oxford University Press. 

CARR, D., ALISON, P. and MELDRUM, G. (2006) In search of excellence; towards a 
more coherent Scottish common school curriculum for the twenty-first century. 
Scottish Educational Review, 38, 1, 13-24. 

COMMISSION ON SCHOOL REFORM (2013) By Diverse Means: Improving 
Scottish Education. CSSP and Reform Scotland.  

http://reformscotland.com/public/publications/bydiversemeans1.pdf 

Grek, S.& Ozga, J. (2010) Governing education through data: Scotland, England and 
the European education policy space, British Educational Research Journal, 

Vol36,6,pp937-952 

GREEN, A. 1999. Education and globalization in Europe and East Asia: convergent 
and divergent trends. Journal of Education Policy, 14, 1, 55-71. 

HUMES, W. (2008) Policy-making in Scottish education, Chapter 7 in Bryce, T. and 
Humes, W. (eds) Scottish Education: Third Edition: Beyond Devolution, Edinburgh, 
Edinburgh University Press. (See also other chapters on policy, politics and history.) 

Maguire, M. (2014) Reforming teacher education in England: ‘an economy of 
discourse of truth’, Journal of Education Policy, 29, 6,774-784 

KEATING, M. (2005) The Government of Scotland. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University 
Press.  

MUNN, P., et al. (2004) Schools for the 21st Century: the national debate on 
education in Scotland. Research Papers in Education, 19, 4, 433-452. 

http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/thecurriculum/whatiscurriculumforexcellence/
http://reformscotland.com/public/publications/bydiversemeans1.pdf
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OECD (2007) Quality and Equity of Schooling in Scotland, Paris: OECD. A read-only 
version is available at: http://213.253.134.43/oecd/pdfs/browseit/9107211E.PDF.  
The Executive Summary can be downloaded from: 
http://www.oecd.org/document/18/0,3343,en_2649_37455_39744402_1_1_1_37455,
00.ht ml#1  

PATERSON, L. (2003) Scottish Education in the Twentieth Century, Edinburgh, 
Edinburgh University Press. 

PRIESTLEY, M. and BIESTA, G. (eds) Reinventing the Curriculum: New trends in 
curriculum policy and practice, London, Bloomsbury (available from library as e-book:  

PRIESTLEY, M. and HUMES, W. (2010) The development of Scotland’s Curriculum 
for Excellence: amnesia and déjà vu, Oxford Review of Education, 36, 3, 345-361. 

RAFFE, D. (2009) The Action Plan, Scotland, and the making of the modern 
educational world: the first quarter century. Scottish Educational Review, 41, 1, 22-
35. 

SCOTTISH EDUCATIONAL REVIEW (2013). Special issue on Curriculum for 
Excellence. 45, 1. SINNEMA, C. and AITKEN, G. (2013) Emerging international 
trends in curriculum, Chapter 8 in Priestley, M. and Biesta, G. (eds) Reinventing the 
Curriculum: New trends in curriculum policy and practice, London, Bloomsbury 
(available from library as e-book). 

Walford, G. (2009) School choice in England: globalisation, policy borrowing or policy 
corruption?, Oxford Studies in Comparative Education, Vol.19, Issue 2, p95-109 

Whitty, G. (2008) Twenty Years of progress? English Education Policy 1988 to the 
Present. Educational Management Administration and Leadership 36(2): 165-1 
 
 
Week 4 

Education Policy – Is there a European perspective on Education Policy? 

The seminar will start with defining what Europe is, as this question is important to 
build up a ground for understanding a European higher education "space". The most 
popular perspectives on defining Europe are concentrated around the problem of 
drawing its borders which are complicated by the clash of geography and politics.  

 
Further, the seminar focuses on the role of education in developing and maintaining 
‘the European project’ which has been aimed, primarily, at finding or creating 
common European standards and identity, often referred to as Europeanization 
process. The seminar proceeds with elaborating on the European higher education 
space on the example of the European Higher Education Area (EHEA). Its goal is to 
ensure more comparable, compatible and coherent systems of higher education in its 
member countries. Lastly, the discussion will focus around the Open Method of 
Coordination which is based on voluntary participation, and thus, opposed to 
traditional forms of government by legislature, and which is used to govern higher 
education reforms in the EHEA. 
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Week 5 

Education Policy in Europe 

Drawing upon last week’s discussion on the concept of a ‘European Education Policy 
Space’, this seminar we will explore education policies in a few countries in Europe.  
 
 
Essential Readings (Weeks 4/5) 

Lawn, M. (2006) ‘Soft governance and the learning spaces of Europe’, Comparative 
European Politics 1:1 , 1-18 

Ravinet, P. (2008). From voluntary participation to monitored coordination: Why 
European countries feel increasingly bound by their commitment to the Bologna 
Process. European Journal of Education, 43, 3, 353-367 

EHEA official website http://www.ehea.info/    (Browse this first if you are not familiar 
with the issue) 
 
 
Additional Readings (Weeks 4/5) 

Corbett, A. (2011). Ping pong: Competing leadership for reform in EU higher 
education 1998-2006. European Journal of Education, 46.1, 36-53. 

Fairclough, N. and Wodak, R. (2008). The Bologna Process and the knowledge-
based economy: A critical discourse analysis approach, in Jessop, B., Fairclough, N. 
and Wodak, R. (eds) Education and the Knowledge-based Economy in Europe. 
Rotterdam: Sense Publishers.  

Grek, S. (2008). From symbols to numbers: The shifting technologies of education 
governance in Europe. European Educational Research Journal, 7.2, 208-218. 

Grek, S. (2009) Governing by numbers: the PISA “effect” in Europe. Journal of 
Education Policy, Vol 24, No1, pp23-37 

Grek, S., Lawn, M., Lingard, B., Ozga, J., Rinne, R., Segerholm, C. and Simona, H. 
(2009). National policy brokers and the construction of the European education 
space in England, Sweden, Finland, and Scotland. Comparative Education, 45.1, 5-
21. 

Grek, S. and Ozga, J.(2010) Governing education through data: Scotland, England 
and the European education policy space, British Educational Research Journal, Vol 
36, Issue 6, p937-952 

Habti, D. (2010). The Bologna Process and the economic impacts of research and 
development within the context of Europeanization: The case of Finland. European 
Educational Research Journal, 9.1, 92-104. 

Heinze, T. and Knill, C. (2008). Analyzing the differential impact of the Bologna 
Process: Theoretical considerations on national conditions for international policy 
convergence. Higher Education, 56.4, 493-510. 

Lawn, M. (2006) ‘Soft governance and the learning spaces of Europe’, Comparative 
European Politics 1:1 , 1-18 

Lawn, M. and ball, S. (2012). Europeanizing Education: Governing a New Policy 
Space. Oxford: Symposium. 
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Nordin, A. & Sundberg, D. (2014) Transnational Policy Flows in European Education: 
the making and governing of knowledge in the education policy field, Oxford: 
Symposium Books 

Novoa, A. (2007). The ‘right’ education in Europe: When the obvious is not so 
obvious!, Theory and Research in Education, 5, 143-151. 

Ozga, J. (2008). Governing knowledge: Research steering and research quality. 
European Educational Research Journal, 7.3, 261-272. 

Ozga, J.(2012) Governing knowledge: data, inspection and education policy in 
Europe, Globalisation, Societies & Education, Nov 2012,Vol.10, Issue4, p439-455 

Papatsiba, V. (2006). Making higher education more European through student 
mobility? Revisiting EU initiatives in the context of the Bologna Process. Comparative 
Education, 42.1, 93-111. 

Papatsiba, V. (2009). European higher education policy and the formation of 
entrepreneurial students as future European citizens. European Educational 
Research Journal, 8.2, 189-203. 

Ursin, J., Zamorski, B., Stiwne, E., Teelken, C. and Wihlborg, M. (2010). The 
Bologna Process: Help or hindrance to the development of European higher 
education? European Educational Research Journal, 9.1, 29-31. 

 
Week 6 

Asia and Education Policy 

In previous weeks, we discussed how globalisation has widely agreed uses for 
language, rhetoric and discourse, which have affected education and education 
policy.  
 
This week, we will explore education policies in Asia. Through case studies, in this 
seminar we are going to explore what challenges these ‘global discourses’ bring to 
local contexts, and discuss the various ways in which nations have reacted and 
responded global pressures. We will also discuss the features of these ‘global 
discourses’ and how they were elaborated through a ‘new global order’.   
 
 
Essential Readings 

Green, A. (1999) Education and globalisation in Europe and East Asia: convergent 
and divergent trends. Journal of Education Policy, 14, 1, 55-71 
 
 
Additional Readings 

Bray, M. (1997). Education and colonial transition: The Hong Kong experience in 
comparative perspective. Comparative Education, (April 2014), 37–41. 
http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03050069728505  

Bray, M., & Lee, W. O. (2001). Education and political transitions in East Asia: 
Diversity and Commonality. In Education and political transition: Themes and 
experiences in East Asia (2nd ed., pp. 1–20). Hong Kong: Comparative Education 
Research Centre, The University of Hong Kong. 

http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03050069728505
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Chapman, D., & Adams, D. (2004). Education in Developing Asia (Vol5): The quality 
of education: dimensions and strategies, Hong Kong: Asian Development Bank and 
the Comparative Education Research Centre, the University of Hong Kong. 

Garrett, R., and Verbik, L. (2003). Transnational higher education, Part 1: The major 
markets—Hong Kong & Singapore. The Observatory on Borderless Higher 
Education, November 2003 

Morris, P. (1996). Asia’s Four Little Tigers: A comparison of the role of education in 
their development. Comparative Education, 32(1), 95–110.  

Morris, P., & Scott, I. (2003). Educational reform and policy implementation in Hong 
Kong. Journal of Education Policy, 18(1), 71-84. 

Schulte, B. (2012) World culture with Chinese characteristics: when global models go 
native, Comparative Education, Vol 48, Issue 4, p473-486 

Singh, S. K., & Rajakutty, S. (1998). Implementation of education policy in India: the 
case of Operation Blackboard Scheme in Madhya Pradesh. Journal of Educational 
Planning and Administration, 12(2), 155-172. 

Tan, C.(2008) Globalisation, the Singapore state and education reforms: towards 
performativity, Education, Knowledge & Economy, Jun 2008, Vol.2, Issue 2, p111-
120 

Vickers, E. (2009b) The opportunity of China? Education, patriotic values and the 
Chinese state, in M. Lall and E. Vickers (eds.), Education as a political tool in Asia, 
Oxon: Routledge 

 
 
Week 7 

Central America and Education Policy 

This week, we will take the discussion on Education Policy into the context of Central 
America, particularly what policies are being borrow from where in Higher Education. 
Does the quality of Higher Education benefit from internationalisation?  
 
 
Essential Readings 

Tikly, L.(2004)Education and the new imperialism, Comparative Education,40(2),173-
198 
 
 
Additional Readings 

Harvey, L.(2002).Quality Assurance in Higher Education: Some international Trends. 
Keynote Presentation to Higher Education Conference, 22-23, January, 2002 

Naidoo, V. (2009). Transnational Higher Education: A Stock Take of Current Activity. 
Journal of Studies in International Education, 13, 310-330. 

Sol Arriaza, R. (1996) Higher Education in Central America: historical foundations for 
its future projection, Higher Education Policy, Vol 9, 1, pp555-66 
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Week 8 

Policy Borrowing in the Broader Middle East: Borrowing a Baroque Arsenal 

Education is increasingly becoming an internationally traded commodity, no longer is 
it seen primarily as a set of skills, attitudes and values required for citizenship and 
effective participation in modern society. Rather it is seen (Altbach 2002) as a 
commodity to be purchased by a consumer in order to build a 'skill set' to be used in 
the market place or a product to be bought and sold by multinational corporations, 
academic institutions that have transmogrified themselves into businesses, and other 
providers.  
 
Of course, there are some countries which, sometimes, do manage to implement 
education policies to the benefit of their populations. Frequently, these are the 
countries already in the lead when it comes to global education developments – in 
ICT, entrepreneurship, skills and training. Indeed, whilst national responses to 
globalization will need to find their own specific forms, these will inevitably require 
emphasis on education, training and enterprise. However, even with a focus on 
education, training and enterprise, there is no guarantee that policies 'borrowed' from 
elsewhere, from outside a region, will have positive effects. In fact, the opposite may 
well be the case. This seminar examines debates in the field of policy borrowing in 
the Middle East.  
 
Essential Readings 

Donn, G. & Al Manthri, Y. (2013) Education in the Broader Middle East; Borrowing a 
baroque arsenal, Oxford: Symposium Books (especially chapters 4&9, chapter 1 and 
then chapter 2) 

Donn, G. & Al Manthri, Y. (2010) Globalisation, Higher Education and the Arab Gulf 
States Oxford: Symposium Books (chapters 5 and 6) 

Lawn, M. (2006) ‘Soft governance and the learning spaces of Europe’, Comparative 
European Politics 1:1 , 1-18 

Lingard, B., & Ozga, J. (Eds.). (2009). The Routledge Falmer reader in education 
policy and politics. London: Routledge. 
 
 
Additional Readings 

Altbach, P. (1998) Comparative Higher Education: Knowledge, the University and 
Development, Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press 

Dale, R. & Robertson, S. (2002) ‘The varying effects of regional organizations as 
subjects of globalization of education’ , Comparative Education Review 46(1) 10-36 

Garson, G. D. (1981). From policy science to policy analysis: A quarter century of 
progress? Policy Studies Journal, 9(4), 535-544. 

Jaworski, A. & Coupland, N. (Eds) The discourse reader,  London: Routledge 

King, K, & McGrath, S. (2004) Knowledge for Development: comparing British, 
Japanese, Swedish and World Bank aid, Zed books, London. Chapter 2 “The new 
aid agenda” 

King, K and McGrath, S (2002) Globalisation, Enterprise and Knowledge Education, 
Training and Development in Africa, Oxford: Symposium Books 
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Lee, W. O. (2004). Equity and access of education: themes, tensions, and policies 
(Vol. 4). Manila; Hong Kong: Asian Development Bank and the Comparative 
Education Research Centre, the University of Hong Kong. 

Ozga, J., Seddon, T., & Popkewitz, T. S. (2006). Education research and policy - 
steering the knowledge-based economy. In J. Ozga, T. Seddon & T. S. Popkewitz 
(Eds.), World year book of education 2006 - Education research and policy: steering 
the knowledge based economy (pp. 1-14). London: Routledge. 

Spillane, J. P., Reiser, B. J., & Reimer, T. (2002). Policy implementation and 
cognition: reframing and refocusing implementation research. Review of Educational 
Research, 72(3), 387-431. 

Spring, J. (2008). Research on globalization and education. Review of Educational 
Research, 78(2), 330-363. 

Thomas, J. W., & Grindle, M. S. (1990). After the decision: implementing policy 
reforms in developing countries. World Development, 18(8), 1163-1181. 
 
 
 
Week 9 

Reading Policy and Policy Research (1) 

This week we examine debates about language as social practice and language as 
discourse. We focus on writers who argue that language can be seen as both 
discursive and structural. In education, for example, we can ‘read’ texts for their 
‘textual meanings’. We can relate these to the ‘Production Process’, which occurs 
under specific ‘Social Conditions’, with these, themselves, being located within 
‘Power Structures’.   
 
In analysing education language as discursive and structural, therefore, we examine 
policy not just in terms of primary, secondary and tertiary sectors, but also in terms of 
key international players – UNESCO, World Bank, OECD and others. Through these 
key player institutions, there is a focus on Access, Quality, Equity, Relevance, 
Management and Governance. At the micro level we examine how a text is shaped 
linguistically. We analyse how surrounding texts and actors shape the central text At 
the macro level we focus on the broad structural and ideological issues to see what 
discourses of power are drawn upon in the text – what discourses dominate and 
‘hegemonise’ policy. Our aim is to see how the Linguistic features of text frame the 
field of action, practice and social structures, so that Language is seen as part of 
society, embedded in social and socially-conditioned processes.  
 
Students will be required to work in groups to design and carry out a policy research.  
 
 

Week 10 

Reading Policy and Policy Research (2) 

This seminar will begin with review the key issues and concepts discussed in past 
weeks.  
 
To follow the practice last week, this seminar will then give students opportunities to 
present their policy research.  
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Essential Readings (Weeks 9/10) 

Fairclough, N. (2006) Language and globalization. London: Routledge (chapter 1) 
Two reviews would also be helpful – these are Coupland, N. in the Journal of 
Sociolinguistics 12/3, 2008: 359-398 and Bachmann I. in Forum for Qualitative Social 
Research 9(1) Art 36, January 2008  

Fairclough, N. (2003). Analysing discourse : textual analysis for social research. 
London; New York: Routledge. (e-book available in the University of Edinburgh 
library)  
 
Ali, S. (2006). Why does policy fail? understanding the problems of policy 
Implementation in Pakistan - a neuro-cognitive perspective. International Studies in 
Educational Administration, 34(1), 2-20. 

Ball, S. J. (1990). Politics and policy making in education: explorations in policy 
sociology. London: Routledge. 

Ball, S. (2010) ‘New Voices, New Knowledges and New Politics of Educational 
research: the gathering of a perfect storm? European Educational Research Journal 
2:9 124-137 

Fairclough N and Wodak R (2008) ‘The Bologna Process and the Knowledge-based 
economy: a critical discourse analysis approach’ in Jessop B Fairclough N and 
Wodak R (eds) Education and the Knowledge-based Economy in Europe Rotterdam 

Sense Publishers 

Foucault, M. (1980) Power/Knowledge: Selected interviews and other writings, 
London: Longman Jaworski, A. & Coupland, N. (Eds) (2008) The discourse reader 
London: Routledge 

Lingard, B. (1993). The changing state of policy production in education: some 
Australian reflections on the state of policy sociology. International Studies in the 
Sociology of Education, 3(1), 25-47. 

Ozga, J., Seddon, T., & Popkewitz, T. S. (2006). Education research and policy - 
steering the knowledge-based economy. In J. Ozga, T. Seddon & T. S. Popkewitz 
(Eds.), World year book of education 2006 - Education research and policy: steering 
the knowledge based economy (pp. 1-14). London: Routledge. 

Reichenbach, R. (2010)  Two Solitudes: educational research and the pedagogical 
realm’, European Educational Research Journal  2:9, 138-146 

Spring, J. (2008). Research on globalization and education. Review of Educational 
Research, 78(2), 330-363. 

Vulliamy, G. (2004) The impact of globalisation on qualitative research in 
comparative and international education, Compare 34 (3):261-284. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

UPDATED:  4 August 2015 
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